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West Hills Elementary School 
Kristen Jackson, Principal 

Suzanne Hammonds, Assistant Principal 

 
Dear Parents, 
 
Welcome to West Hills Elementary School!  We are pleased that you and your child will 
be a part of our school family this year.  We hope that this will be an exciting and 
successful year for you and your family.  We continually work towards academic 
excellence, and we look forward to working with the parents and community this year 
to achieve our school improvement goals.  There is a strong tradition of support in the 
West Hills community for our school and our students, teachers, and staff.  We know this 
tradition will continue this year as we work together to do “whatever it takes” for our 
students to learn and achieve.   
 
Close cooperation between the school and the home are essential to promote the 
best interests of the child.  We are using this handbook as a means of communication 
between school and home.  There are many important policies and procedures for our 
school explained in this handbook.  We ask that you carefully review all of the material 
in our handbook and keep this for future reference during the year.  We ask that you 
carefully read and adhere again this year to our early dismissal policy included in this 
handbook for the safety and smooth dismissal of all students. We are always available 
for clarification of any of our policies, and we may be contacted at 539-7850. For 
additional information regarding our school and the Knox County Schools’ programs, 
policies, and announcements, check out the Knox County School web site at 
http://knoxschools.org.     
 
Please mark your calendar for the “Parent Information Night” for your child’s grade level 
where you will receive very important information regarding curriculum and 
procedures.  All information nights are from 6:00-7:00 p.m. We hope you will attend 
these important events.   
   
PreK and Kindergarten: August 17th              Third Grade: August 17th     
First Grade: August 28th    Fourth Grade: August 15th   
Second Grade: August 22nd    Fifth Grade: August 15th     
 
Meet and Great is scheduled for August 3rd -3:30-5:30 
 
We are searching for volunteers to assist students in the cafeteria (opening milk cartons, 
ketchup, etc. and handing out napkins), particularly with our new kindergarten students 
in the first month of school.  Can you help?  If so, please contact the school office.   
 
Sincerely,  
Kristen Jackson 

Principal 
West Hills Elementary School 
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West Hills Elementary School 
 
 
Address: 409 Vanosdale Road 
  Knoxville, Tennessee 37909 
 
Telephone: (865) 539-7850 Office    
 
Fax:  (865) 539-7876 
 
Website: www.knoxschools.org/westhillses 
 
 
Principal:        Assistant Principal:  
Kristen Jackson    Suzanne Hammonds 
 
Office Staff:     School Nurse: 
Lee Berry- Secretary    Stefanie Matthews 
Lauren Moroz- Bookkeeper 
    
Literacy Coach:    Gifted/Talented Coaches:    
Maria Collier      Janet Braden 
      Corey Gurskyi 
 
Cultural Liaison:     Academic Interventionist (RTI): 
Blair Harrison     Melanie Shultz 
                    
Special Area Teachers: 
 
Art Teacher:    Guidance: 
Carla Ortiz                Fallon Sullivan 
      
    
Gym Teachers:   STEM Lab: 
Blair Brabson    Heather Gray 
Charlie Bell 
 
 
Librarian:        Music Teacher:   
Kathryn Allen        Peyton Bennett 
Terrill Briggs- OSTR, website admin.   
 
 
West Hills PTA Co-Presidents:   West Hills Elementary Wolf Pack Foundation: 
Amanda Paletz    Elizabeth Evola- President 
Lizzie Flemming 
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________________________________   _____________________________________ 
(Teacher/Grade)                                                                      (Student’s last name, first name)  
 
John Bynon Park Permission 
I give permission for my child, _________________________,to travel to John Bynon Community Park 
located adjacent to West Hills Elementary School. I understand that the park will be used for both recreational 
and educational purposes this year, and that the teacher will make decisions to use the park facilities. This 
permission will serve for the school year. 
 
Media Release 
From time to time, we receive requests from local media (newspapers, radio, television) to interview, 
photograph and/or videotape our students. These requests are generally in conjunction with special activities or 
events that take place at school. Please fill out the space below if you give permission for your child to 
participate with the media should the occasion arise. 
 
My child, ____________________________, DOES have permission to appear in photographs and/or videos 
as described above. My child has permission to be interviewed and quoted in the media. I realize that these 
pictures/videos will be property of the local media.  
 
My child, ____________________________, DOES NOT have permission to appear in photographs and/or 
videos as described above. My child has permission to be interviewed and quoted in the media. I realize that 
these pictures/videos will be property of the local media. 
  
H.A.B.I.T. (Human-Animal Bond in Tennessee) 
For several years, West Hills Elementary has participated in the HABIT dog program sponsored by the 
University of Tennessee College of Veterinary Medicine. Selected classes will receive weekly visits by 
HABIT trained dogs. These dogs are part of the highly successful UT Ruff Reading Program used in 
approximately 20 school in 3 TN counties. Please complete one of the following statements below. 
 
My child, __________________________ has permission to spend some time with the HABIT dog if his/her 
class is selected to participate in the Ruff Reading Program. 
 
I would prefer my child, _____________________ NOT spend time with the HABIT dog. 
 
Handbook 
I verify that I have read and understand the expectations and guidelines outlined in the West Hills Parent 
and Student Handbook. I have discussed important information from the handbook with my child. 
____________________________________    ______________________ 
(Parent Signature)                                                                                         (Date) 
 
____________________________________    ______________________ 
(Student Signature)                                                                                        (Date) 
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409 Vanosdale Road 
Knoxville, TN  37909 

Kristen Jackson 
    Principal 

Telephone (865) 539-7850 
Fax (865) 539-7876 

  Suzanne Hammonds 
Assistant Principal 

 
            

August 8, 2023 
 
Dear Parents, 
The Knox County Board of Education charges a basic fee of $10.00 per child per 
school year.  This covers basic instructional supplies such as writing paper, basic 
art supplies, and worksheets.  Our school charges an additional fee of $15.00 per 
child to cover such expenses as supplemental art supplies (paint, construction 
paper, poster board, etc.), copy paper for student work, newsletters, bulletins, 
and other supplemental instructional materials (math manipulatives, science 
materials, etc…) 

 
The total fee for the 2023-2024 school year will be $25.00 per student. For easy 
convenience we respectfully ask parents to use our online payment system, 
located at the following link:   
                                             https://knoxschools.schoolcashonline.com/ 
 
If this imposes a financial hardship, please contact our school office (865-539-
7850) to make financial arrangements.  Thank you. 
 
Sincerely, 
Kristen Jackson 

Principal, WHES 
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Teachers’ Top 10 Tips: 

 
How You Can Help Your Child Have a Great School Day 

 
#1 Serve a breakfast high in protein.  Though children may claim they’re not 
hungry as they scurry to get ready in the morning, soon after arriving they’re 
starving if they haven’t had a good breakfast.  Many teachers can look around 
the classroom and quickly identify which students had a good breakfast with 
protein (which keeps their energy stable better than sugary foods) and which 
didn’t.  Quick breakfasts to try are a boiled egg, a peanut butter or cheese 
sandwich or a breakfast protein bar. 
 
#2 Arrive on time.  It disrupts the classroom and gets your child’s school day off 
to a rocky start if you arrive late.  Children are to be in their seats at  
7:45 A.M., so aim to drop them off at the door no later than 7:35 A.M., giving them 
time to walk to their assigned area. We strive to have our students ready and 
prepared to learn every day. Your assistance in getting them here daily and on 
time is a support that we value. 
 
#3 Avoid morning arguments.  Mornings can be stressful for all of us.  If a 
problem arises at home during the morning rush, see if you can wait until the 
afternoon or evening to discuss it with your child.  Students need to arrive 
refreshed and upbeat in order to focus on their demanding schoolwork. 
 
#4 Start the night before.  Many veteran parents tell us that one secret to a 
smooth school day is having children lay out everything they need for school the 
night before.  This avoids a last-minute frenzy in the morning, looking for library 
books, discovering an undone homework assignment, or finding your child’s 
shoes caked in mud from afternoon play the day before. 
 
#5 Look for Friday folders.  Each Friday your child will bring home a folder with 
correspondence from the teacher about school work, upcoming events, and 
your child’s progress.  This is a window into your child’s world at school and is one 
of the most important ways for you to stay connected with your child’s teacher. 
 
#6 Approach your child’s teacher as a friend.  When a problem arises regarding 
school, ask for a discussion with your child’s teacher as your first step.  While 
explaining your concerns to the teacher, keep in mind that teachers have 
devoted their lives to helping children: they want your child to thrive.  A good 
way to start such a conversation is to say to the teacher: “My child is having a 
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problem, and I’d like to know what I can do as a parent to make the situation 
better, and what you can do in the classroom as the teacher.” 
#7 Prevent absences when possible.  When a child misses a day of school, he or 
she falls behind in all subject areas.  When possible schedule doctors’ 
appointments in the afternoon when school is out. Early dismissals cause your 
child to miss vital instructional time. Please review the early dismissal policy.  
Please schedule family vacations during school breaks, whenever possible.  
 
#8 Help your child be a good friend to other students.  Encourage your child to 
reach out to new students and be kind to students who are different.  If your 
child tells you of a conflict with a classmate, encourage him or her to discuss it 
with his/her teacher, guidance counselor, or another adult. 
 
#9 Volunteer in the classroom at least once.  Though you may have a 
demanding schedule as you balance work or family commitments, arrange to 
volunteer in your child’s classroom at least once during the school year.  Read a 
book to the class, help out with a special party, or just drop by to have lunch 
with your child.  Teachers have found that the more interest that parents show in 
school, the better the child’s progress. 
 
#10 Read with your child each night.  Have your child read to you (or read to 
your child, for pre-school and kindergarten parents) every night without fail.  
Even if it is just one page of a book on those nights that are busy, don’t skip your 
nightly reading.  Strong reading skills are the secret to success in every subject, 
even math.  We recommend at least 20 minutes every day for reading with/to 
your child. 
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West Hills Elementary 

School Policies 
 
 

If you have any questions, please contact the school office.  Following the section on student 
responsibility, topics are arranged in alphabetical order. 
 

Student Responsibility 
 
Our goal is to prepare students to be productive, contributing, responsible citizens.  We help 
them learn to take responsibility for their decisions and their actions by: 
 
 * setting clear consistent expectations 
 * recognizing and encouraging appropriate choices 
 * responding to poor choices with consequences that are respectful and clearly defined 
 
We teach children to be respectful of our building by: 
 

* having them clean up their own spaces in the classroom and other areas (such as the 
   cafeteria) 

 * defining procedures for bathroom use and movement in hallways, gym and classroom 

Allergies (food) 
We request the help of all parents in making West Hills Elementary safe for students who have 
life-threatening peanut allergies.  Several students at our school have severe allergies to peanuts 
and peanut oils, and we have a peanut-free cafeteria serving line.  We ask that you be 
considerate to those children whose quality of life is threatened by their allergies.  Please do not 
send peanut products (peanut butter sandwiches, peanut cookies, etc.) to West Hills Elementary.  
Some children with severe allergies are at risk if seated near another student eating peanut 
products, even if they themselves do not eat the peanut-based food.  Thank you for your 
consideration and your assistance! 

Animals 
No live animals may be brought to school without prior consent of the teacher and the principal. 
 
Arrival & Dismissal       
                                                                                                          
Arrival:  School begins each day at 7:45 A.M. for all grades, including kindergarten.   
 
Children are expected to be in their seats (not at the door being dropped off) at 7:45 A.M. as 
classroom instruction begins at 7:45 A.M. The school opens at 7:00 A.M. to receive students.   
The cafeteria, where breakfast is served from 7:00 -7:30 A.M., or designated bus room areas are 
the only areas students are allowed before 7:35 A.M.  Please help your child to arrive on time.   
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Dismissal, Grades K-5th:   
Students who need early dismissal must be picked up before 2:15 p.m.  
 
Students will only be dismissed through the car line or through the OUTSIDE gym door 
(Parker/walkers).  
 
You will need to present your car tag to staff as this will serve as your approved pick-up method.  
 
If you do not have a car tag, you will need to park in an appropriate parking spot and use your 
ID to secure an “approved for dismissal note” from the office.   
 
The person picking up parker/walkers will bring the car tag to the OUTSIDE gym door.  
Parker/Walker dismissal will begin at 2:45 p.m. or as soon as the traffic has cleared enough for 
SAFETY of walkers. 
 
We encourage all students to be picked up through the car lines. This will be the fastest and 
safest process for your child to exit. If you will regularly pick up your child OUTSIDE the gym door, 
let your child’s teacher know in writing.  
 
Any changes in the way your child goes home, MUST be communicated in writing to the 
teacher. We will not be taking changes over the phone.  
 
It is imperative that all children be picked up on time.  Teachers are off car duty at 3 p.m.    If you 
are late picking up your child, you will need to check in the office and see an administrator to 
sign your child out. 
 
Attendance Policy 
 

Absence Policy:  The Knox County Juvenile Court handed down a decision several years ago 
affecting all Knox County Schools' parents and students.  The order states that parents will be 
held directly responsible for unexcused absences of their children.  When a student is absent, a 
parent must send the original note or doctor’s statement within FIVE days to the child’s teacher in 
order to have the absence excused  (It is no longer acceptable to send a picture of the note by 
way of parent square, email or DOJO). If, after five days, the teacher has not received a note 
from the parent explaining the absence, that absence will remain an unexcused absence.  Be 
aware that even if a parent calls the office to explain an absence, a written note is still required 
to excuse the absence.  A phone call without a note will result in an unexcused absence.  A 
student may be absent due to illness no more than 10 days per school year before a medical 
statement is required. 
 
Situations that qualify as excused absences include: 
 
* Personal illness (a medical statement required after a total of 10 absences per school year) 
 
* Illness of a family member that temporarily requires help from the student and is supported by    
  medical documents 
 
* A death in the family 
 
* A recognized religious holiday regularly observed by members of the student’s faith 
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* A verifiable family emergency 
 
Vacations or trips out of town are unexcused absences. 
 
After five unexcused absences, parents will receive a letter from Knox County Schools.  Juvenile 
Court will receive a listing of all students that fall into this category.  After ten unexcused 
absences the Attorney General’s office will include them in the Truancy Initiative Meetings.  
Please understand that all letters are generated by Knox County School’s central office from the 
absences that each school must input daily.  We do not submit names at the school level.  
Students in Kindergarten through fifth grades must be at school for 3 hours and 16 minutes to be 
counted present for the day. 
 
Tardy Policy: Being on time each day is extremely important for children in every grade, 
including Kindergarten.  Schedules and responsibilities are defined and clarified during the first 
part of the day.  Each child needs the opportunity to start the day feeling good about the 
teacher’s expectations.  Please help your child begin the day on time. 
 
Students who arrive at school after 7:45 must report to the office with a parent to get a tardy slip 
and have their names removed from the absence list. 
 
Early Dismissal Policy:  Students who leave before 2:45 must be signed out in the office by a 
parent.  Parents must be prepared to show proper ID when checking out their children.  
Remember that we will not check students out after 2:15. It is too confusing when we begin our 
dismissal procedures to call students to the office for early dismissal.  If you MUST check your 
child out early, please do so before 2:15. Please note - if you pick up your child before 11:00 am, 
he or she will be counted absent for that day. Three tardies or early dismissals in a nine-week 
grading period will make the child ineligible for a Perfect Attendance Certificate.   
Early dismissals are recorded as a “tardy” on the report cards.   
 
Authorization for News Media Contact and Release to Publish 
 
Occasionally we have the opportunity to highlight some of our programs and students through 
special coverage by news media.  We would also like to include pictures of students on our 
website (not with their names attached to the pictures on the website).  At the front of this 
handbook, there is a release/authorization for your child to participate in any media coverage.  
Please check the appropriate space, sign the form, date it, and return to school.  Please call the 
school office if you have any questions.  Thank you for your assistance.   
 

Cafeteria 
 
Lunch should be a pleasant time for all students.  Students are expected to behave 
appropriately and courteously.  Staff members monitor the cafeteria in order to provide a safe, 
pleasant atmosphere.  We welcome all visitors to eat with their children. Please check in to the 
office and receive a visitor’s badge. We do have a small parent table located in our cafeteria 
for visitors. Please note that space is limited. We apologize for inconvenience. Knox County 
Schools has the K12 Payment Center.  This on-line system allows parents to establish their own 
login/password and to add money to their student’s account (by name, birth date, and school) 
for extra purchases, such as ice cream and/or milk.  Parents can then view their student's 
cafeteria account balance, their meal purchases, set up automatic payments, or make one-
time payments.  
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For information regarding this account go to KCS website, choose the Families Tab and choose 
School Cash Online. 
Families can also send in cash to pay for items such as ice cream, milk. If you choose to send 
money, please place cash in an envelope with your child’s name, grade, and teacher’s name 
written on it.  
   
For the 2022-2023 school year, we have received a grant which provides free breakfast and 
lunch to all students. For visitors, here are the following breakfast and lunch prices: 
 
Prices are: Visitor Adult Breakfast $2.25  
  Visitor Adult Lunch: $3.75 
  Extra Milk: $.75    

Ice Cream: $1.00 
 
The cafeteria is not set up to grant credit.  Students must pay for their extra items (ice cream, 
milk) either in advance or on the day they are served.   
 

Cell Phones at School: 
 
In the case of urgent matters, parents are allowed to telephone the school office and leave 
messages for a student.  A student will be called out of class to talk on the telephone only in an 
emergency.  Students may use the telephone in the office with permission from the classroom 
teacher only if absolutely necessary.  Ideally, cell phones should not be brought to school and 
per board policy they may not be turned on or used during the school day without permission 
from administration. Student cell phones should be in the off position and in the students’ 
backpacks. The school is not responsible for lost or stolen cell phones. 
 
Civility Code (Board Policy B-230):  
PHILOSOPHY OF PERSONAL CONDUCT: It is the intent of the Board to promote mutual respect, 
civility and orderly conduct among district employees, parents and the general public. This 
policy provides rules of conduct that both permit and encourage participation in school 
activities and communication between parents, community members and school district 
personnel. This policy also identifies those behaviors that are considered inappropriate and 
disruptive to the operation of a school or other school district facility. It is not the intent of the 
Board to deprive any person of his or her right to freedom of expression.  
 
EXPECTATIONS: Students, faculty, staff, parents, guardians and all other members of the 
community shall:  
 
1. Treat one another with courtesy and respect at all times.  
2. Take responsibility for one’s actions.  
3. Be cooperative, to the greatest extent possible, toward one another and in solving problems 
based on what is in the best interest of students.  
4. Refrain from behavior that threatens or attempts to disrupt school or school district operations; 
physically harms someone; intentionally causes damage; employs loud or offensive language, 
gestures, or profanity; or inappropriately shows a display of temper. 
5. The Board does not condone a lack of civility by anyone, and recognizes appropriate 
administrative measures will be used to address those who do not abide by Board policy. 
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Clinic/Illness at School  
 
Our clinic is staffed by our school nurse.  If your child becomes ill at school, you will be notified.  
Knox County Board Policy requires that students who have a fever over 100.4? degrees must be 
picked up from school.  Students must be fever free for a 24-hour period before returning to 
school. Under Knox County’s policy, we are allowed to put Band-Aids on cuts and scrapes, ice 
on bumps, and baking soda on bites.  We will notify parents and file an accident report in the 
event of an accident, a bump on the head, or injury.  Medication cannot be given without a 
medication form from a physician, written parent permission, and medication in a prescription 
bottle (please see medication policy).  It is extremely important that your phone numbers are 
always current on the emergency cards. 
 
Communication & Conferences  
 
Teacher and administrators welcome discussions with parents regarding a child’s progress and 
any other concerns. 
 
When you have a concern regarding school, your first step should be to ask for a discussion with 
your child’s teacher.  Though it is tempting to discuss matters during morning drop-off or 
afternoon pick-up, those are times of the day when teachers are very busy.  It is better to 
schedule a discussion ahead of time, so that the teacher can fully concentrate on your 
concern.  We also encourage you to correspond with your child’s teacher early in the school 
year to establish a rapport between the two of you.  Good communication reduces the 
potential for misunderstandings.   
 
If your concern is not fully addressed by the teacher, your next step is to schedule a conference 
with a school administrator.  Though administrators welcome discussions with parents, parents 
are expected to first initiate discussions with the classroom teacher before meeting with an 
administrator. 
 
Discipline Policy (Board Policies J-191, J-211): 
 
The school’s administration and faculty are committed to providing learning experiences to their 
students in a positive, supportive, and motivating atmosphere.  We believe that every student in 
our school is capable of learning and of demonstrating appropriate social interaction.  We 
believe in accepting the responsibility for behavior in a shared commitment towards good 
citizenship. 
 
Students are expected and required to show their PACK PRIDE: 
P-Purposeful 
R-Respectful 
I-Inclusive 
D-Dependable 
E-Empathetic  
 
  
Each teacher has the primary responsibility for establishing a classroom climate conducive to 
learning.  This includes maintaining firm, fair, and consistent behavioral expectations.  
Communication between teacher and parent is an essential component to the development of 
the program. 
 
The administration is an integral part of the establishment of a supportive positive learning 
environment.  The administrators assist in maintaining discipline and supporting appropriate 
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social interaction.  Communication between administrators, students, teachers, and parents 
facilitates a positive learning atmosphere and promotes high educational values. 
 
West Hills Elementary will not use corporal punishment as a component of its discipline plan.  We 
believe that other disciplinary measures result in more positive behaviors and support an 
atmosphere conducive to learning.  A student with persistent or serious misbehavior is sent to the 
principal for disciplinary action.  Consequences for misbehavior may be any or a combination of 
the following:  verbal correction by staff member, work detail, counseling by administrator or 
counselor, loss of privileges, time-out in PAC class or in the office, in-school restrictions, parent 
asked to take child home for the remainder of the day, suspension from school, parent asked to 
stay at school with child, or other appropriate measures as determined by the administrator.   
 
The Knox County School Board of Education Misbehaviors and Disciplinary Options Policy (J191) 
outlines conduct infractions and disciplinary steps. Knox County Schools has adopted a zero-
tolerance stance relative to carrying any form of a weapon onto school property, possession of 
drugs, or assault on a teacher or school employee.  Since the student’s right to learn and the 
teacher’s right to teach must always be protected, conduct prejudicial to good order or 
discipline will not be tolerated.  Positive measures will be followed by firm punitive measures if 
necessary.  Any student exhibiting behavior deemed dangerous to others will be removed by 
suspension until a management plan can be implemented and parents involved. 
 
The Knox County Board of Education has established a Harassment, Intimidation and Bullying or 
Cyber -Bullying Policy (J211) prohibiting acts of harassment, intimidation, and bullying.  Knox 
County Board Policy (J211) is attached. We will work with individual students to uphold this 
policy, and the consequences for misbehavior can be very serious.  Please help us help your 
child to be respectful of everyone and to not harass, intimidate, or bully any student.     
 
Transfer Option for Students Victimized by Violent Crime at School:  
Under the Tennessee State Board of Education’s Unsafe School Choice Policy, any public-school 
student who is the victim of a violent crime as defined under Tennessee Code Annotated 40-38-
111(g), or the attempt to commit one of these offenses as defined under Tennessee Code 
Annotated 39-12-101, shall be provided an opportunity to transfer to another grade-level 
appropriate school within the district.  Additional information regarding this option may be 
obtained by contacting Brian Hartsell, Supervisor of Transfers, at (865) 594-1502. 
 
Elementary Dress Code:    
 
The standards for elementary school dress reflect “common sense” and a concern for each 
child’s comfort, safety, cleanliness, and sense of modesty. There is a strong relationship between 
neat, appropriate attire and a positive learning environment. Apparel or appearance which 
tends to draw attention to an individual rather than to a learning situation must be avoided.   

To help create the best learning environment for elementary students, the following standards 
for student dress must be observed in all Knox County Elementary Schools: 

1. Pants must not sag below the waist and must be at a safe length. 
2. Head apparel, except for religious or medical reasons, must not be worn inside the 

school building. 
3. Footwear is required and must be safe and appropriate for indoor or outdoor physical 

activity. 
4. Clothing or accessories may not display offensive, vulgar language or images and must 

not advertise products which students may not legally purchase. 
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5. For students in Grades 3-5, “short shorts”, mini-skirts, and skin-tight outer materials such as 
spandex are inappropriate attire. Appropriate length is measured via “fingertip” rule. 

6. For students in Grades 3-5, shirts, blouses, and dresses must completely cover the 
abdomen, back, and shoulders, and shirts or tops must cover the waistband of pants, 
shorts, or skirts with no midriff visible. 

 

The school administration reserves the right to determine whether the student’s attire and 
appearance are within acceptable limits.  In matters of opinion, the judgment of the 
principal/designee shall prevail.  The principal may allow exceptions for school-wide programs or 
special classroom activities.  The teachers and the principal will administer appropriate 
consequences for policy infractions.  We respectfully request that all students wear tennis shoes 
to school every day.  They have physical education class twice every six days and generally go 
outside to play for a short time daily.  Tennis shoes are the safest shoes for all school functions.  
Thank you! 
 

Fees 
 
Knox County Schools request a materials fee for each student in order to provide the necessary 
paper, technology, and other supplies for the students.  The fee for West Hills Elementary students 
is $25.00.  Please make checks payable to West Hills Elementary School and pay the fee during 
the first month school is in session.  Classroom materials for instruction are purchased during the 
year with these funds. For easy convenience we respectfully ask parents to use our online 
payment system, located at the following link:   
                                                       https://knoxschools.schoolcashonline.com/ 
 
Field Trips 
 
Field trips are planned to support specific instructional curriculum.  Parent volunteers help 
supervise and ensure the safety of students when away from the school site. All chaperones 
must have a level 3 or level 4 background check clearance. Please be aware that clearance 
checks may take several days to several weeks to complete. Ensure you are planning ahead 
and requesting needed checks well in advance. (For more information, see the section under 
Volunteers). Please contact the teacher if you are interested in being a chaperone.  
Chaperones are not allowed to bring siblings along on field trips.  Because of safety concerns 
and increasing bus and program fees, West Hills Elementary will look for ways to bring 
performances and programs into the school setting and use trips away from the school only for 
special events. 
 
Please note that field trips are an extension into the community of the instructional focus we 
have within the school setting.  If a student demonstrates responsible behavior within the school 
building, we are confident the student will behave responsibility in the community field trip 
setting.   We reserve the right to not allow the student’s participation on the field trip and to 
continue the instructional focus within the building setting.   
 
While attending a field trip, students are expected to ride the bus to and from the event.  Parents 
may not check their child out of school while on the field trip.  All children must return to school 
before being checked out of school.  Parents who serve as chaperones may be expected to 
ride the bus if there is room on the bus.   
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Flowers/Gifts/Invitations Policy 
 
Students may not receive flowers, balloons, or other gifts at school.  These can be a distraction 
and cannot be transported on the bus.  If during the school day a student wants to hand out 
invitations for a birthday party or other function, they must hand out invitations to every child in 
the classroom or hand out none at all. 
 

 
Food Policy – see section on “Wellness” 
 
Grades 
 
Students are graded at their instructional level.  Interim reports will be sent home during the fifth 
week of every nine-week grading period.  Report cards are sent home to parents at the end of 
each nine-week grading period. 
 
The Kindergarten report card will reflect an ME (Meets Expectations), DE (Developing 
Understanding of Expectations), LE (Limited Understanding of Expectations) in all subjects 
including behavior and work habits. 
 
In first and second grades, students will earn E (Excellent), S (Satisfactory), or N (Needs to 
Improve) in all subjects and a letter grade (A, B, C, D, U) in behavior.   
 
Students in third through fifth grades earn a letter grade (A, B, C, D, U) in all subjects including 
special area classes and in behavior.  They will earn an E (Excellent), S (Satisfactory), or N (Needs 
to Improve) in work habits. 
 
Knox County Grading Scale 
A – Exceptional (93-100)  E – Excellent (93-100) 
B – Above Average (85-92)  S – Satisfactory (92-75) 
C -- Average (75-84)   N -- Needs to Improve (74 and below) 
D – Below Average (70-74) 
U -- Unsatisfactory (Below 70) 
 
Lost and Found 
 
Students or parents looking for lost items should look in the lost and found box outside of the art 
room.  These items are typically not stored in the school office (except for eye glasses, cell 
phones, etc.). We ask families to write their child’s name in jackets, clothing to help eliminate a 
large amount of lost clothing items. All unclaimed clothing items will be donated to local 
charities.  
 
Make-Up Work 
 
If you need to request that your child’s work be sent home because of an extended illness (two 
or more days), call the office before 9 a.m. to make your request.  The office staff will contact 
the teacher and have your child’s make-up work sent to the office for you to pick up later in the 
afternoon.  Please do not go to the classroom during school hours to request make-up work as 
this may interrupt the teacher and other students during instruction. 
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Medication Policy 
 
No medication of any kind can be administered to students by school personnel except when 
medication must be given on a long-term basis and is necessary to be given during the school 
hours in order for the student to remain in school.  This includes over-the-counter medications.  If 
medications MUST be given at school, it must be personally delivered by a responsible adult, in 
an appropriate container that is labeled by the pharmacy.  A Medication Administration Form, 
available in the school office, must be completed by the physician and signed by the 
parent/guardian.  Students will not be allowed to transport medication to or from school.  Any 
over-the-counter medication prescribed for a student must be in an unopened original 
container and must be labeled with the student’s name. 
 
PBIS (Positive Behavior Intervention and Supports) 
 
What is a Positive Behavior Intervention and Support School? 
What is PBIS? 

•  A framework that creates a school climate where all students are as 
academically and behaviorally successful as possible. 

•  Replaces undesired behavior with a new skill or behavior 
•  Alters environments, teaches appropriate skills, and rewards appropriate 

behavior 
Key Concepts: 
 

•  Expectations for everyone in all settings 
•  Show students how to achieve these expectations 
•  Explicitly teach behavior expectations 
•  Acknowledges students displaying positive behaviors 
•  Work closer with students in need of greater interventions 
•  Everyone works together proactively 

 
Each classroom teacher will send a letter explaining classroom and school-wide expectations 
during the first month that school is in session.  The purpose of this letter is to provide information 
regarding classroom expectations, procedures, and policies.  Please read it and discuss it with 
your child.  
 
Phone Calls to Change Transportation 
 
Because of concerns for the safety of our children, we cannot make changes in transportation 
(who will pick up child, where child goes after school) over the telephone.  We must have a 
written note from the parent.  In extreme emergencies, you may fax a note with your driver’s 
license picture on it.  Without a note, the child will be dismissed from school the usual way. 
 
Smoking Policy 
Public Law 103-227 states that there can no longer be designated smoking areas in any public-
school building.  There is a fine of up to $1,000 for each violation.  Please refrain from smoking 
while on our campus.  Adults are role models for children, and all of us need to set a good 
example for them.   
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Technology/Internet Safety (Board Policy I-222): 
Knox County Schools is a one-to one school system where all students are assigned a 
Chromebook for the school year. In order for students to be assigned a device, there are 
specific requirements that must occur: 

• Parents must sign a device agreement before students can use the device. 
• Knox County offers device insurance (optional) for a nominal fee. This is an annual cost. 

The insurance will cover any damages/theft for the school year.  
 
 
 
Students will abide by the following guidelines: 
 

• Students will not use the technology device, in or out of school, for inappropriate or 
unlawful purposes in accordance with Knox County School Board Policy.  

•  If the technology device is lost or stolen, the family will notify the school administration 
immediately.   

• If insurance offered by Knox County Schools is refused, parents/guardians and the 
student are responsible for costs associated with damages and/or theft of the 
technology device. 

• Students will return the technology device, charger, and protective covering in good 
working condition to the school at the conclusion of the school year or if the child leaves 
the school.  

• Failure to comply with any of the guidelines and policies may result in suspension of the 
use of the technology device.  

• Students may be asked to submit the device throughout the year for a “health check” to 
inspect it for damages.  

• Please see attached Board policy for Internet Safety (I-222) procures.  
  
 

Textbooks 
 
Textbooks, classroom reading books, library books, and other school material assigned to a 
specific student are the responsibility of that student and must be returned or replaced.  
Permanent personal copies of textbooks may be purchased by parents directly from Tennessee 
Book Company at the wholesale price.  Details are available in the school office.  The student 
and parent are responsible for paying for any lost or damaged books or material belonging to 
the school.  Failure to pay the fine imposed may result in the withholding of all grade cards or 
student records until restitution is made, as stated by Knox County Board Policy. 
 
Toys at School 
 
Please do not allow your child to bring toys to school unless the teacher notifies you of a special 
activity in which students are requested to bring them (such as Show and Tell).  Hand-held 
electronic devices, cards, poppers, fidgets, stuffed animals, and all other toys are not allowed at 
school as they cause a distraction in the classroom.  Students and parents become upset when 
they are lost or broken, and the school is not responsible for damaged or lost electronics and 
toys, and or items.   
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Visitor Procedures  
 
Visitors are welcome to our school.  All visitors must sign in at the office and wear a visitor’s 
badge while on school property. The principal can authorize exceptions (i.e., programs in the 
gym).  If you are volunteering in the classroom or eating lunch with your child, you must be 

prepared to show your ID.  However, you WILL always have to show your ID to check out your 
child to leave the building.   

We believe that parents are an important component in the instructional process and are 
genuinely welcome to visit their children’s classroom.  However, we have to keep classroom 
disruptions minimal in order to preserve instructional quality.  Please arrange the visit time with 
your child’s teacher twenty-four hours in advance.  On the date of your visit, you must first report 
to the school office, sign in on the visitor log, and receive a visitor badge. Your visit should be 
limited to one hour or less unless you have made advance arrangements with your child’s 
teacher.  Please remember any information regarding Knox County Schools’ students or 
employees obtained during an observation is confidential.  A Knox County Confidentiality 
Agreement form must be completed prior to the observation. Audio or video recording of 
observations is not allowed in order to protect the confidentiality of all students and employees.  
Teaching time is a valuable asset and should not be taken from any child or teacher. All visitors 
must enter through either the front doors of the building. If the school is placed on lockdown for 
any reason, no one will be allowed in the building during that time. If an emergency arises 
during a lockdown, please call the school and inform the front office of the emergency. 
Principals will then be notified of the emergency and will bring the student to the front doors for 
the parents or guardians to pick the student up in that area. 

 

Volunteers 
All volunteers must sign the confidentiality agreement to protect the rights of students and 
parents. The volunteer levels are based on task and contact with students as follows: 

• Level 1: Task takes place under the supervision of an employee of the Knox County 
Schools and involves little or no student contact. (For example: running copies for the 
teacher)  

• Level 2: Task takes place under the supervision of a certified employee in a classroom or 
other group setting. (For example: working in the classroom) 

Level 3 and level 4 volunteers require a background check. Please contact your child’s teacher 
for procedures. 

Level 3: Task involves direct contact with students under limited supervision by school staff. (For 
example: working with a student in the hall) 

• Level 4: Task involves unsupervised contact with students on or off campus. (For example: 
field trip)  

Once information has been submitted, it will be processed by Knox County. Applicants will 
receive a notification from Knox County. This agreement is good for six years after being 
approved. If you have any questions, please contact your child’s teacher or the school office. 
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Weapons Policy 
 
Knox County Board Policy states that students and parents shall not possess, handle, transmit, 
use, or attempt to use any dangerous weapon in school buildings or on school grounds at any 
time.  This policy includes school vehicles and/or buses at locations both on and off the school 
grounds at school-sponsored activities, functions, and events. 
 
Wellness Policy   
The Knox County Board of Education have policies addressing the wellness issues of our children.  
There are some portions of this policy that you, as parents, need to know.  The policy, in its 
entirety, can be read on the Knox County Schools’ website.  The policy numbers are ILA, ILA-1, 
ILA-2, and ILA-3.   
 
These policies address nutrition education, physical activity, and nutritional guidelines for foods 
offered at school.  These guidelines affect food that is served at school celebrations, rewards for 
behavior, school lunches, and parties.  Simply put, it affects food that is given to students at any 
point during the school day.  These guidelines must also be followed for foods and beverages 
that parents want to send in for parties, rewards, and celebrations.  Parents and guardians 
should not bring cakes/cupcakes for students’ birthdays. Below are some requirements that must 
be followed in making food/ beverage choices.  
 
Beverages: 
Non-carbonated 
White milk or flavored milk that is non-fat or low fat 
100% fruit and vegetable juices 
Water and/or other beverages that contain no more than 15 calories per serving 
 
Food Items: 
Calories from fat must be less than 35% 
Calories from sugar must be less than 35% of the weight 
Snack items must contain no more than 230 mg of sodium per serving.  Higher sodium content is 
allowed for entrée items.  
 
No peanut products as we have many students that are allergic to any and all peanut items.  
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